
HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES

Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, April 30, 2013

5:30pm

In attendance were:

Charles O. Brantigan (at large), Al Davis (St Jo), Zach Zaslow (Childrens), Gary Branch (PSL), Michael Henry (CHUN), Paul Cunningham (CPW), Graylon Cole (CPW), Pam Whitaker (R McDonald), Jim Wiseman San Rafael), Lindsey Wiseman (San Rafael), Naum Nasif (Fleisher Smith Brokow), Bill Moon (Tryba Architects), Kathleen Fogler (Tryba Architects), David Tryba, Paul Benington (San Rafael), Mark McClung (San Rafael), John Olson (Historic Denver), Graylon Cole (City Park West), Kathleen Reilly (CHUN), Bain Farris (St Jo), Albus Brooks (City Council), Brad Cameron (CHUN), Craig Demmon (UTOH), 2 architects for Midtown Surgical Center (who didn’t sign in) 
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the March meeting were read and approved as written.

St. Joseph Hospital vision for Tammen Hall (Tryba, Farris)

Everyone present has heard of the problems associated with adaptive reuse Tammen Hall. In addition to the usual asbestos, the floor to floor height is rather small for modern use. The rooms are suitable for student nurses’ dorm rooms but not for modern adaptive reuse. There are no utilities, and there are many features of the building which are not up to code. Solving these problems is not been an easy task. Asbestos abatement alone is estimated to cost $17 million.
Under the existing plan, the employee parking garage was to occupy much of the empty space in the block where Tammen Hall is located. This further isolates Tammen Hall and complicates its reuse. The current proposal involves rotating the employees parking structure and leaving an open space plaza between it and a new building on Ogden Street. Much of this space will be taken up with underground parking. Over the underground parking a five story building with approximately hundred and 53,000 ft.² of space would then be built over the underground parking. There will be an atrium connecting the new building to Tammen Hall. This new building will provide the utilities, staircases, elevators, and the like that are required to resuscitate Tammen Hall. There would be a green space parkway between the new building and the employee parking structure which is currently being built. The floor to floor height in the first two stories can be matched with the new building. Some accommodations are going to have to be made for the small floor to floor height and the other floors of the building, but it is doable. In the final can configuration, Tammen Hall would remain proud by one story and a cupola. Importantly this plan will create a gateway for the western entrance to the campus and the existing buildings will frame the new hospital building.

Projected uses for this new complex would be to create a cardiac and vascular center. While cath labs, hybrid rooms, and the like would remain in the main hospital, further diagnostic modalities would be available in the new complex. It's estimated that this project will cost approximately $106 million.

It must be emphasized that, at the present time, this project is entirely conceptual. Money is not available at the present time to build this project, but preliminary studies indicate that this can be built in a cost effective fashion.
This concept was enthusiastically endorsed by the members of the Forum, who then asked what was would happen with the True murals. The suggestion was made that they could be exhibited at History Colorado along with other True murals. This way they would be accessible to the public and would be preserved pending identification of a permanent home. Zaslow will talk to Children's Hospital about the possibility of repatriating the murals eventually to their original place in Tammen Hall. Zaslow's main concern is that wherever these murals are displayed this should be accessible to the public.

Midtown Surgery Center

As requested at the last meeting, to architects who have done the design work for the additions to the Midtown Surgery Center presented the plans that are now under construction. I do not have their names because they didn't sign the sign in sheet. The surgery center has honored its agreements with the neighbor hood. The design of new center seems a distinct improvement over what was built 20 years or so ago. The Forum appreciated the opportunity of seeing the plans and watching the structure being built.

Demolition of 2135 Downing St.

Most of us were surprised to see the demolition of 2135 Downing St. It is a contributing structure to the San Rafael National Historic District. This building appeared to many of us to be an intact Victorian building which could potentially have been saved and which was an important part of the context of the District. Demolition was approved last November. There was no public notification. As with all demolition permits, the application was reviewed by Landmark Commission staff. Branigan circulated the rather extensive research that the staff did on the building. The conclusion was that the building satisfied one of the three criteria for individual landmark designation. In order to be flagged for review by the Landmark Commission and for posting the property, two of three criteria are necessary. It's interesting that being a contributing structure to a National Register District is not on the list of criteria researched when a demolition permit is applied for. Being a contributing structure to a local historic district would apparently have triggered posting and a review.

There followed a freewheeling discussion about the consequences of the current process. When the San Rafael Historic District was created 25 years or so ago a conscious decision was made not to seek local designation. Some property owners were concerned that local designation was too restrictive. There was also some hesitancy on the part of San Rafael to adopt the OD 9 zoning that the rest of the neighborhood endorsed for basically the same reason. Perhaps now that this building is gone San Rafael should reconsider the possibility of creating a local district which, by the way, does not have to have the same boundaries as the national district. Representatives from San Rafael will take this under advisement. Olson assures us that Historic Denver will b happy to assist.
John Olson of Historic Denver reports that Historic Denver is trying to reach an agreement with the Landmark Commission whereby buildings listed for demolition which satisfy only one of the criteria for landmark designation be brought to its attention for further consideration, conversations, and perhaps action. The suggestion has been made that they should add contributing structure to a National Register District as one of the things that would trigger these conversations.

The question was also asks if changes could be made on an administrative level to include contributing structure to a National Register District among the criteria for a formal Landmark Commission review and posting of the property. Councilman Brooks points out that there are also downsides to increasing the number regulations applied to property owners who want to demolish the building, and this deserves further discussion.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned. 

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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